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April 7, 2003

The Honorable Cynthia Sullivan

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Sullivan:

Enclosed is a motion establishing policy direction for the Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP) to leverage the energy potential of King County’s asset base and waste streams to increase revenues, reduce operating costs and capture untapped energy resources from the County’s waste streams in an environmentally responsible manner.

As a major power user in the region and within King County government, the energy crisis of 2000-2001 provided an important wake up call to DNRP regarding the cost and usage of energy within its divisions.  Fifty-six percent of all power used by the County is for DNRP operations, primarily for the conveyance and treatment of wastewater.  DNRP managers realized they needed to lock in stable power rates while taking actions to increase energy efficiencies and turn wastes into new resources.  The volatility and unpredictability of external energy markets, as experienced in 2000-2001, will continue to challenge the County’s ability to provide affordable municipal services.  As a result, DNRP is working to be more self-reliant and proactive regarding the management and acquisition of energy within its operating divisions.

Since half of all electricity purchased within King County government is for wastewater, the first major step towards accomplishing this broad energy initiative will be the startup this fall of a 

1-megawatt (MW) digester-gas-fired fuel cell at the County’s South Wastewater Treatment Plant.  It will be the world’s largest digester gas fuel cell power plant.  By the end of 2005, King County will add an additional 13 MW of self-generation at both its South and West Point wastewater facilities.  Digester gas will become the primary fuel for generating electricity at these plants.  Waste heat from the generators will also be used within the plants to displace current electric loads and improve the efficiency of the treatment process.  The planned Brightwater wastewater treatment facility will also incorporate these self-generation and environmental principles as it is designed and constructed.

Within the foreseeable future, King County wastewater treatment facilities will be self generating 10 percent of their annual electricity needs, with 60 percent of that energy coming 

from “green” renewable digester gas resources.  King County’s efforts are noteworthy and of regional and national importance in applying emerging technologies to leverage the multiple waste streams of King County residents to create energy value for its constituents in an environmentally conscious manner.

King County is also near completion of negotiations with a private energy developer to utilize Cedar Hills Regional Landfill gas, currently flared to the atmosphere, to generate approximately 26 MW of 100 percent “green” electricity.  The annual energy output from this facility will serve the equivalent of 16,000 residential homes and earn the County hundreds of thousands of dollars annually in the sale of landfill gas.

In addition, as DNRP works to meet its mission of protecting and restoring the environment, staff is in the early phases of analyzing the potential for biogas generation from dairy farms on the Enumclaw plateau with significant benefits to be gained from air and water quality and waste disposal.

These initiatives to turn wastes into resources will benefit our environment and our ratepayers and provide a degree of energy independence for the County.  King County’s Department of Natural Resources and Parks will continue to evaluate the County’s municipal, agricultural, and livestock waste streams for potential opportunities to extract energy value in a manner that creates new revenue, reduces costs, and/or improves air emissions, water quality and fish and wildlife habitat for the County and its constituents.

This motion will lay a solid foundation for securing the County’s energy future in a predictable and sustainable manner.  If you have any questions about this motion, please feel free to contact Kevin Owens, Manager of Power and Facilities in the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at (206) 296-4349.

I recommend that the Council approve this motion.

Sincerely, 

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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